Mr R Hodges

Development Plan Manager

Regeneration, Planning and Community Services

Tendring District Council

Weeley

Clacton-on-Sea

Essex CO16 9AJ

20th February 2006

Dear Mr Hodges, 

Tendring Draft Public Open Space Interim Supplementary Planning Document 

Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation an opportunity to comment on the above mentioned document. 

Specific matters:

In relation to the specific content of the document the HBF would like to make the following points:

Document Status

The whole purpose of a Supplementary Planning Document is to amplify and expand upon the content of policies in an Adopted Local Plan. Therefore, it’s content had to fully accord with the relevant policy in the Adopted Plan, which it related to. 

However, the proposed Interim SPD is stated as relating to a proposed policy in a Draft Revised Local Plan. The Local Plan Inquiry is still someway off. 

The cover letter accompanying the document states that the Draft Interim SPD is designed to amplify the open space policy in the Revised Deposit Draft. 

Please find a copy of a letter dated 19th November 2004 from GOEM to Northampton Borough Council stating the appropriate procedure and role of SPD documents under the new planning system.

The HBF believes that under new planning legislation the Authority is being misleading in calling the document a Supplementary Planning Interim Document. It has not been produced under planning legislation alongside a Sustainability Appraisal. Instead it should be called what it is, a Council Policy Statement (as referred to in the accompanying letter from GOEM. Consequently, it would be very misleading to refer to this document as SPD of any sort, when under planning legislation it cannot now possess such a status.

Furthermore, it would also clearly be inappropriate to give it much credence for development control purposes given its misleading title, and also the fact that it relates to draft policies that have still to be tested at public inquiry, and could therefore end up significantly changed at the end of the Planning Inquiry process.

The Authority can produce Interim Policy guidance, which expresses the Council’s position on a subject matter, but will obviously only have the very limited weight of a document of such status. 

1.2

The Council admits that the Deposit Draft policy has been subject to considerable objections, which still need to be considered at a Public Local Plan inquiry. Consequently, only very limited weight can be given to the policy in question.

1.3.1

Reference is made to other supporting documents, which include an annual review leaflet – including current costs per bedroom. The HBF sees no sound basis for such a leaflet under existing current planning legislation. Such an approach would be contrary to the tests of reasonableness set out in Circular 5/05. 

2.1.6

The text states that it is important to note that “necessary” extends well beyond what is physically needed to make the development go ahead, and clearly includes broader issues of planning policy. 

The HBF is not clear as to the basis for the above assertion. It considers that Circular 5/05 reinforces the necessity tests. It clearly states in paragraph B5 of the Circular that Planning Obligations can only be sought where they meet all the necessity tests. 

2.2.2

The HBF considers that it would be inappropriate for a Development Plan policy to seek payments in accordance with the Supplementary Planning Interim policy as this is not a proper planning document, but a mere Council policy statement document.

5.1.2  

The Council states that it will seek contributions from applicants wherever assessments show a deficit for open space provision.

This policy applies to all developments that result in a net gain of dwellings. Thus it applies even to single dwelling developments. Whilst it is acknowledged that there may be a marginal cumulative impact on existing facilities through a number of small developments it is also the case that the individual impact on existing facilities from single dwelling developments is negligible. 

Circular 5/05 states that development should only be required to make provision for those facilities that are necessary as a direct result of new development and which fairly and reasonably relate in scale and kind to the development proposed. Given the negligible impact from very small developments it has to be questionable whether a requirement for recreation provision from all developments does meet this requirement of 5/05. Clearly in the case of very small developments the vast majority of the overall open space requirement, apart from perhaps amenity open space, would be expected to be provided off-site or via contributions in lieu of direct provision. In order for such contributions to comply with 5/05 there has to be some reasonable prospect of the money being spent within a reasonable period for the purpose for which the contribution was sought and within a reasonable proximity of the development from which it was sought. 

It will also require a great deal of resources and effort to implement and administer such a scheme effectively and within the confines of the requirements to show each contribution is directly accountable and traceable. All of these factors suggest that applying the requirement to all development is not a satisfactory way forward, regardless of the nature of existing open space provision in the District. Instead it should only be applied to developments over a certain threshold of 10 dwellings at the very least in order that these practical difficulties can be overcome. The policy should, therefore be amended so that it only applies to developments of 10 or more dwellings (net gain).

The requirement for 20 years should be deleted. Instead maintenance should be sought for no more than 5 years from the date the obligation was entered into. 

4.2.1
The document states that the definition of Catchment Areas has been based upon the long established ones operated by the Education Authority. However, it is entirely unclear as to what precise relationship, if any, there is between such Areas in terms of leisure and education requirements. 

Figure 1

Reference is made to requiring developers to make payments and enter into S.106 Agreements. The Council can only seek that developers make such payments and enter into such agreements. It cannot legally force them to do so. The text should be amended accordingly.

Nor is there any justification for requiring payments on commencement of the 1st dwelling. No additional requirement will have been realised at that point in time. Developers should not be expected to make such payments until a significant number of dwellings have been occupied, and monies raised from the new home purchasers. To require payments before any properties are sold ignores the economics of development (i.e. developer cash flow). Furthermore, payments can only be sought (not required). 

5.2.2

It is stated that Tendring’s open space standards will be applied where new residential development leads to a net gain in residential units. However, this does not comply with national policy requirements as set out in Circular 5/05. There has to be a deficiency in existing provision in order for monies to be sought for new or improved facilities.

Nor is it clear why reference is made to the fact that contributions may be collected for open market housing. Why not affordable housing, which will equally generate its own open space needs? 

Table 3

There are very high maintenance costs shown. It is stated in paragraph B19 of Circular 5/05 that “as a general rule, however, where an asset is intended for wider public use, the costs of subsequent maintenance and other recurrent expenditure associated with the developer’s contributions should normally be borne by the body or authority in which the asset is to be vested. Where contributions to the initial support (“pump priming”) of new facilities are necessary, these should reflect the time lag between the provision of the new facility and its inclusion in public sector funding streams, or its ability to recover its own costs in the case of privately run bus services, for example. Pump priming maintenance payments should be time-limited and not required in perpetuity in planning obligations”. Therefore, the 20 year maintenance period is considered unreasonable.

Table 4 and Appendix 5

The costs per dwelling as set out in Appendix 5 are based upon every bedroom space being occupied. However, the reality is that household sizes have been getting smaller. It is clearly not the case that the average 3 bedroom house is occupied by 4 residents, 4 bedroom house is occupied by 5 residents, and 5 bedroom house is occupied by 6 residents. The reality is many 3, 4 and 5 bedroom dwellings are only occupied by couples. Consequently, the Council must base any requirement upon actual household sizes found within Tendring District for different sized bedroom dwellings, not upon unrealistic full occupancy criteria.

6.6.1 - 6.6.3

There is no proper planning reason why developers should be expected to pay a financial contribution to the local authority for open space provision prior to a planning consent being issued. Indeed, to seek such payments the Council would seemingly be acting “ultra vires”.

There is no justification for requiring payments on commencement of the 1st dwelling. No additional requirement will have been realised at that point in time. Developers should not be expected to make such payments until a significant number of dwellings have been occupied, and monies raised from the new home purchasers. To require payments before any properties are sold ignores the economics of development (i.e. developer cash flow).  Furthermore, payments can only be sought (not required).

7.1.1

If there are adequately provided existing facilities then it will not be necessary to seek payments from developers. To do so would be contrary to Circular 5/05.

I look forward to the acknowledgment of these comments in due course, and to seeing a summary of objectors’ comments and changes that result from these, in any final adopted version of the document. 

Yours sincerely,

Paul Cronk

HBF Regional Planner 

(East Midlands & Eastern Regions)
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